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Bland County Board of Supervisors

Continued Meeting, August 30, 2012

VIRGINIA: At the Continued  Meeting of the Board of Supervisors held at the Bland Courthouse, Bland, Virginia, on the thirtieth day of August,  2012 at 3:00 p.m., the following duly elected and qualified members were present or absent.

PRESENT: Nick Asbury, Henry Blessing, Karen Hodock, Randy Johnson
ABSENT: None
ALSO PRESENT: Eric Workman, County Administrator, Sharon May, Deputy Clerk, Rodney Ratliff, Deputy Administrator, John Goins, Treasurer, Teresa Tolbert, Finance Manager, Juan Garcia, CPA, Corbin Stone, CPA, Gordon Jones, CPA
CALL TO ORDER 
Chairman Nick Asbury called the August 31, 2012; Board of Supervisors’ continued meeting to order.

AUGUST 31 ,  2012 MEETING AGENDA APPROVED 
*****MOTION to approve the August 31, 2012 meeting agenda was made by Randy Johnson and seconded by Henry Blessing.

Vote passed unanimously.
OVERVIEW OF FUND BALANCES
A work session was conducted with the Board of Supervisors, Treasurer, Financial Advisors and Accountants of the county on the target for fund balances, unassigned funds, debt services, capital improvements/financial forecast, long term investments, accounts receivable/tax collection policies for the county.

Dr. Workman, County Administrator, gave an overview stating that we adopted a fund balance policy on June 28, 2011, prior to the time all funds were categorized as unassigned funds, and the fund balance policy separated the funds into 5 categories as follows: 1. Non Spendable, 2. Restricted, 3. Committed 4.Assigned and 5. Unassigned
Dr. Workman asks for a recommendation for a percentage to have in the general reserve.  Mr. Corbin Stone, CPA responded saying normally about 20 % of the general fund is a good amount to have in reserve.. Mr. Stone said it should be set up on a percentage basis so that when the budget grows, the reserve will also grow.
DEBT SERVICE
There was open discussion about paying down debt due to the low interest rates being charged on debt at the present time and also there being low interest earned on money in savings. Mr. Corbin Stone was in agreement that it was better to pay off high interest loans in lieu of keeping money on low interest savings.  
Dr. Workman stated that some of the debt to consider paying off would be the following:  Courthouse, Fire Trucks, Water and Sewer Projects.   Mr. Corbin Stone stated that paying off some of this debt would be beneficial, maybe starting with all the ones that are charging 5% and work the way down to lower interest rate debt.  Mr. Corbin Stone said that if the $1.8 million were paid it would free up about $150,000 cash flow per year.  He also stated that you could stager the pay offs over the next couple of years to keep from diminishing the fund balance too quickly.  There is also the option of a tax anticipation note to fall back on in regards to needing cash flow after paying off debt.  Mr. Garcia stated that the interest last year (2010-2011) was $90,000, so the county would also save that addition amount of money over the next years.  Dr. Workman stated that dates of pay off for these loans range from 2025 to 2040.   
Mr. Corbin Stone stated that he had called to see if there was interest in bank qualified placement of the courthouse loan.  Mr. Corbin Stone stated that the outstanding balance on the Courthouse loan is approximately $2.9 million with an interest rate of 4.625%.  VRA was the only facility that was interested and their applications were due August 10th.  They did agree to look at an application if it was received by Wednesday September 5th, 2012.  Their interest rate is at 3% and they would finance over the remainder of the term. The new rate would save approximately $45,000 per year in interest.
*****MOTION to make application to VRA to refinance the courthouse with a term limit to keep the payment the same as it is now with less interest and to secure local bond council and financial advisors was made Mr. Blessing and seconded by Randy Johnson.

Vote passed unanimously

CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS/FINANCIAL FORECAST
Dr. Workman updated everyone on the following projects:

WCIV ISTEA Project, there has been some personnel changes at VDOT and that Audra Repass; Project Manager had submitted the form that VDOT was requesting.

Bland Sewer Project has received the funding through Rural Development to proceed with Phase 1 of the Bland Sewer Project.  The funding from Rural Development includes $1,134,000 in grant funds and $6,590,000 in loan funds.  The loan term is for 40 years at 2.125% Total Project estimate $7, 749,200.  The annual debt service payment is $246,105 with anticipated revenue at current rates $143,342.  The anticipated contribution from general fund for debt service is $102,763.
Mr. Corbin Stone explained how the financial forecast worked. 
Mr. Asbury asked if it was feasible to bid out the banking for better rates.  Mr. Stone agreed that would be a good practice to do every few years. He advised that it would be more feasible to put your investments out to bid not your checking.  He advised it would be beneficial to bid everything out the first time to receive the best fee rates and interest earned.
ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE/TAX COLLECTION POLICY
The Board of Supervisors asked about the collection of taxes and accounts receivable:  What could be done to collect this delinquent money?   Mr. Corbin Stone stated that he thought advertising the delinquent taxes payer’s names in the paper was a good idea as well as using debt set off attached to the state and federal income tax return, and  the DMV STOP.  This is where citizens would be unable to purchase new driver’s license, registration for vehicle or license plates until they have paid their personal property taxes. 
Mr. Goins stated that he thought the computer system was very expensive to do DMV Stops and that he didn’t have the personnel to take care of this.  Mr. Corbin Stone added others are paying their taxes it’s not fair to those who are to continue to let those who are not paying get by without paying.  Mr. Blessing stated that if we would have some sales out on the courthouse steps that would increase the collections greatly.  Mr. Corbin Stone agreed that really gets people’s attention.
Mr. Asbury asked about doing away with the county decal to free up time to concentrate on DMV Stops, Debt set off, and real estate sales for unpaid taxes.   Mr. Corbin Stone stated that if you discontinue the decal program the county would have to use the DMV Stop program.  

Dr. Workman stated that some counties were using attorneys to go out and visit people’s home in making attempt to collect taxes.  Mr. Corbin Stone stated if you proceed with this approach the treasurer’s office would need to send out a notice stating that your tax debt is going to be turned over to a collection agency and you will be charged fee associated with this collection process.

Mr. Goins stated that the treasurer’s office only sends out notices once a year and they state on the notice that we can turn this over to a collection agency. Mr. Goins added that some localities send notice out three times a year. He also stated that the hardest part of that is lack of man power. He stated it took his office staff one entire month to send out notices. 

*****MOTION for Dr. Eric Workman, County Administrator to work with the county attorney on developing accounts receivable and tax collection policy for the County of Bland was made by Karen Hodock and seconded by Randy Johnson.

Vote passed unanimously

ADJOURNMENT
*****MOTION was made to adjourn by Henry Blessing seconded by Karen Hodock.
Vote passed unanimously
____________________________________

Nick Asbury, Chairman

_____________________________________

Eric Workman, Clerk of the Board

